County Manager’s response to the JPC Working Group Report

 “Reclaiming our Parks”

.
The Parks Working Group of the South Dublin Joint Policing Committee presented its report – “Reclaiming Our Parks” to the Joint Policing Committee Meeting on 10th September 2010.
The report set out a series of recommendations (52 in total) under three broad themes.

· Policing our Parks

· Managing our Parks

· Activating our parks 

The recommendations in the report were summarized into 5 categories relating to the responsible body and set out in Appendix A of the report. The five categories are as follows:

1. Recommendations relating to South Dublin County Council (35)

2. Recommendations relating jointly to South Dublin County Council and An Garda Siochána (4)

3. Recommendations relating to An Garda Siochána (1)

4. Recommendations relating to Ministers & State Bodies (10)

5. Recommendations relating to the Joint Policing Committee (2)

In addition, the recommendations have been further annotated in terms of resource requirements as follows:

· Recommendations that can be advanced within existing resources:  
· Recommendations with financial implications: 
1. Recommendations relating to South Dublin County Council. (35) 
 1. The sub-group recommends that South Dublin County Council’s 1996 Park Bye-laws be updated to ensure that they are up-to-date and reflective of the issues that now face our parks, such as scrambler bike usage and horse activity; and that particular focus be given to the need to strengthen and coordinate the enforcement powers available to both Council staff and An Garda Síochána. In this regard the following matter would need to be addressed in any updated bye laws:

o Granting Gardaí power of seizure and arrest

o Clear provision relating to the retention and release of seized vehicles, e.g. where seized vehicles can be brought, time period of retention of seized vehicles , condition applying to release of seized vehicles

o Tougher fixed penalties.

o In drafting new bye-laws it is important that Garda representatives be involved.
Response:

A review of the 1996 Parks bye-laws commenced earlier this year. As part of the consultation process with stakeholders, a meeting was held in October with Gardaí at Inspector level to discuss the inclusion of additional measures in the Bye-laws to deal with anti-social behaviour. 
The Gardaí requested powers of seizure to deal with motorbikes and quads in public parks and have suggested a form of wording to deal with this. They also provided guidance in relation to the terms that might be applied to the retention and release of seized vehicles, as well as penalties and disposal of unclaimed vehicles.
The recommendations of the Gardaí have been included in the draft Bye-laws for further consideration by the Council’s Law Agent.
The sub-group recommends, subject to finance and environmental considerations, that a dedicated area for scrambler-bikes be established in the county but only following research into the feasibility of such a facility as well as the legislative and other considerations.

Response:

The establishment and operation of a dedicated area for scramblers in the county will be considered. Given the nature of the activity and the inherent risks associated with motor sport activity, the identification of a suitable location for such a facility having regard to Planning, Environmental, Financial, Insurance and Social considerations is likely to be challenging. It may well be that the provision of such a facility may be best suited to the private sector or in partnership with a public agency. A small interdepartmental working group consisting of Community, Planning and Parks Department staff will be established in SDCC with a view to preparing an issues paper and risk assessment of the proposal. 
The sub-group recommends that SDCC, in conjunction with other Dublin local authorities continue efforts to regulate and restrict the number of illegal horses in the Dublin City Region through ensuring full enforcement of the Control of Horses Act 1996. The sub-group further recommends that designated inspectors from DSPCA be nominated as authorised officer under the Act and that efforts be pursued to restrict the supply of horses through stricter regulation of Smithfield Market.
Response:

As reported to the November meeting of the County Council, held on the 8th November 2010, the Council has been part of a regional tendering process with regard to the removal of horses from the county, where required, as well as the provision of a pound service.  This tendering process is now complete and a successful tenderer has been secured.  
It was also reported that the issue of nominating members of the DSPCA as Authorised Officers has also been raised nationally and that there are no proposals at the present time to do this.

The control of the Smithfield Market will be raised with Dublin City Council. 
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The sub-group recognises the need for a permanent staff presence in parks, particularly those that are located in socially disadvantaged areas. Both St. Cuthbert’s Park and Killinarden Park are located in such areas. A staff presence, working from a park depot, provides a sense of security for the local population, the vast majority of whom wish to lead ordinary lives but for whom life is often made a misery by a small but powerful minority engaged in vandalism, littering and often criminal activity. A staff presence also provides valuable local contact and is in essence delivering Customer Care in a very real and local sense. The model in the parks where depots are provided is that the depot also provides maintenance to the wider area as well as the park itself. The subgroup is also of the view that, subject to recovering public finances, the overall number of parks staff in particular Park Rangers staff be increased and that more flexible working hours be introduced appropriate to the needs of each park or neighbourhood. However, the sub group is cognizant of the constrained budgetary resources of the Council at this time and therefore recommends that SDCC undertake a review of staff resources in the context of the Public Realm as a whole including a review of working hours and arrangement, inter-departmental coordination and the location of depots.
Response:

The Council has established a high level working group to deal with the Public Realm. The group is considering the distribution of staff, machinery and resources across the county with a view to identifying efficiencies and improvements in public realm maintenance through flexible working practices, shared use of equipment and resources to enhance frontline service delivery within available resources.  

The Council has been mapping anti-social behaviour for several years and hot spots have been identified which have then been subjected to targeted, multi-agency interventions in areas such as West Tallaght and South west Clondalkin. The interventions have resulted in measurable reductions in levels of anti-social behaviour in the target areas. 

The Council also intends expanding where possible the use of remote control and supervision of the Public Realm using technologies such as internet based CCTV systems, similar to that used on the Grand Canal Green Route project. The provision of such systems will be subject to the availability of the necessary finance which can be a significant capital investment and the availability of centralized monitoring facilities provided either directly by the Council or in association with the Gardaí.
The sub-group supports proposals for the establishment of appropriate work-placement and training programme, to gainfully engage unemployed persons to augment the existing capacity of park department staff in the maintenance and improvement of our parks and to provide a ‘visible’ staff presence in the park. Such schemes could also be used to provide apprentices with opportunity to complete their training. Programmes should ensure that participants while getting a range of practical skills achieve recognised certification in the field of horticulture/landscaping etc. and that resources are allocated to support them through this process.
Response:

The Council is in discussion with FÁS to establish a training programme for apprentices across a range of trades.
The sub-group recommends that a pilot training scheme in the area of landscape management and horticulture be pursued in the St. Cuthbert’s Park area in conjunction with the Dolcain Project, South Dublin County Council and CPLN Area Partnership.
Response:

Discussions will be held with the Dolcain project and relevant training authorities to establish a working group to develop proposals for a pilot training scheme.
The sub-group recommends that all park benches should be of robust construction and form, e.g. constructed of stone or concrete.
Response:
While the principle of robust seat construction is accepted and has already been considered in the provision of seating in public parks, the use of concrete and stone are considered to be cold, hard materials which provide minimal levels of comfort. Where stone seats have been provided in public parks, it has been noted that they are generally not used by the public. In some locations, stone seats are routinely used by persons intent on anti-social behaviour such as drinking and the burning of rubbish.   
A significant factor in the successful provision of seating in public areas such as parks is the location of the seat. The design and construction of the seat are also important factors and it is considered appropriate in certain circumstances to provide seating made of more sympathetic materials such as steel and timber. Staff in the Parks Department continually research the latest designs, materials and technologies used in the production of park furniture when considering the provision of new seating in public parks.
The sub-group recommends that a review be conducted of the design, manufacture and provision of park signage boards. Simple signs with simple bold text on robust, easily cleaned materials should be favoured. Overly ornate information boards should be eliminated. It is recommended that a corporate signage strategy be developed for the Parks and Landscape Services Department that is clear, distinct and robust and that reflects the existing Council corporate imagery.
Response:

The provision of park signage was reviewed in 2006 with a view to providing corporate signage that is simple, robust and made of materials that are easily cleaned. A number of signs have already been installed in the Regional Parks, specifically under the Council’s Disability Action Plan. The further provision of signage will be considered on the basis of need and availability of resources.
The sub-group recommends that litterbins in parks should be limited initially to busy and heavily littered pedestrian through-routes and that when resources are available to do so that the service should be gradually expanded to include all Regional Parks, in particular those with a permanent staff presence, and ultimately all Neighbourhood Parks also.
Response:

Litter bins have been provided at strategic locations within the existing public park system, specifically in the Regional Parks where resources are available to service them on a routine basis.

The Council also provides a litter bin service at strategic locations throughout the county including commercial centres and main routes. Any expansion of the litter bin system would require very careful consideration. The Council has a policy of encourage an alternative behaviour whereby visitors to our parks take away any material that they have brought into the park, thereby reducing the requirement for litter bins in the first place. 
The sub-group recommends that the landscape planting in all parks and open spaces be assessed for the prevention of dangers to the public i.e.:
o Reduce opportunities for covert and concealed public drinking and anti-social behaviour;

o Improve through-visibility;

o Reduce opportunities for escape from Gardaí.
Response:

The safety and security of the public has been a key consideration in the design and maintenance of landscape plantings in parks and open spaces for more than twenty years. Significant efforts have been made to “design in” as much passive supervision and security as possible while reducing opportunities for anti-social behaviour consistent with providing attractively landscaped public parks and open spaces. 

The success of this policy is evident in the low level of crime occurring in public parks. The council will continue to work closely with local communities and the Gardaí in reducing the opportunities for anti-social behaviour in parks and open spaces.  
The sub-group recommends that SDCC Parks and Landscape Services Department and Landscape Services Department conduct a review of boundary treatments to all parks to indentify measure necessary to prevent unauthorised vehicles accessing the park.
Response:

Boundary treatments have evolved over the years to deter unauthorized vehicles gaining access to public parks. This is a dynamic problem subject to continual review and innovation and the success of this approach is the fact that relatively few unauthorized motor cars now gain access to public parks. However, as a consequence of the success of the measures taken to exclude motorcars, a corresponding increased use of unauthorized motorbikes and quads has occurred,  which has proven to be far more difficult to control, given the Council’s obligation under the Disability Act to provide for universal access. The Council will continue to take local measures to exclude unauthorized vehicles within available resources and will work with the Gardaí in controlling this problem to the greatest extent possible.  
The sub-group recommends that works be carried out to modify the existing wall at Lealand Road/Lindisfarne Grove to prevent unauthorised vehicles accessing the park.
Response:

The existing boundary to St. Cuthbert’s Park, including the boundary at Lealand Road/Lindisfarne Grove, was secured against unauthorized motor vehicle access many years ago. As the boundary proved to be effective against motor cars, a switch to motorbikes and quads took place. These vehicles are light enough to be lifted into the park and the council has been informed anonymously that local residents are responsible. The cost of altering the existing boundary to St. Cuthbert’s Park at Lealand Road / Lindisfarne Grove is being considered but is subject to the identification of the necessary resources. 
The sub-group recommends that if the Rathfarnham Castle Park pilot on automatic locking gates is successful that it be assessed for possible use in other similar situations in the county.
Response:

In the event that the Rathfarnham Castle pedestrian gate project proves to be successful, it is intended to expand it to other similar locations, subject to the availability of resources.  
The sub-group recommends that the SDCC Parks and Landscape Services Department and Environmental Services Departments implement regular joint high profile enforcement and cleaning blitzes as pilot-projects in both Killinarden and South West Clondalkin areas with specific focus on the parks immediately adjacent to residential areas. The purpose of the blitz would be to tidy-up the park while taking firm perceptible action against illegal dumpers; and that these efforts should be highlighted locally through local media and newsletter drops. This initiative should be carried out in close conjunction with local community development organizations including Killinarden Community Centre and Residents Association and the South West Clondalkin Community Safety Forum.
Response:

The Council has established a high level working group to deal with the Public Realm. The group is considering the distribution of staff, machinery and resources across the county with a view to identifying efficiencies and improvements in public realm maintenance through flexible working practices, shared use of equipment and resources to enhance frontline service delivery within available resources.  

The type of initiative identified in this recommendation is one that the Working Group will consider as part of the review.
The sub-group recommends that SDCC housing and estate management staff take a more pro-active role in seeking-out ‘soft’ information on illegal dumping by Council tenants. This information will then better allow the litter wardens to identify and prosecute offenders.
Response:

The Council has established a high level working group to deal with the Public Realm. The group is considering the distribution of staff, machinery and resources across the county with a view to identifying efficiencies and improvements in public realm maintenance through flexible working practices, shared use of equipment and resources to enhance frontline service delivery within available resources.  

The type of initiative identified in this recommendation is one that the Working Group will consider as part of the review.

The sub-group recommends that the SDCC Parks and Landscape Services Department conducts a review of current cleansing arrangements with a view to implementing more regular cleansing of watercourses in our parks.
Response;

The Council has established a high level working group to deal with the Public Realm. The group is considering the distribution of staff, machinery and resources across the county with a view to identifying efficiencies and improvements in public realm maintenance through flexible working practices, shared use of equipment and resources to enhance frontline service delivery within available resources.  

The sub-group recommends extensions of Halloween festivals and supervised bonfires to both Killinarden Park and St. Cuthbert’s Park.
Response:

In 2006, in an effort to reduce the high number of illegal bonfires and associated anti-social behaviour in certain areas of the county, two areas of the county were identified as pilots for an inter agency approach involving the Community, Environment, Housing and Parks & Landscape Services Departments, local community groups, the Gardaí and the Civil Defence. 

While these have been popular with local communities, the primary purposes was to reduce illegal bonfires in the general area and the consequent cost of clean ups. Over the last two years, the Council has been successful in reducing the number of illegal bonfires with the latest figures showing a decrease from 523 in 2009 to 390 in 2010, a reduction of about 26% 

It is not therefore proposed to extend the organized bonfires to other areas at this time as the objective should be to eliminate all bonfires, both illegal as well as organized, in the future. 

The sub-group recommends that SDCC implement a policy of seeking to clean-up bonfires immediately it is safe to do so.
Response:

The Council arranges to cleanup bonfires in a programmed and systematic manner which includes the mapping of each individual site. The pace of clean-up is related to the extent and number of illegal bonfires, prevailing weather and ground conditions and the consequent disruption to ongoing works programmes within the council. 

The sub-group recommends that the Council prioritise efforts to preserve St. Cuthbert’s Church and associated graveyard as a pilot-project from which lessons may be learned with respect to the preservation of heritage features in other parks in our county. In particular with respect to St. Cuthbert’s Church and associated graveyard this report recommends:
i) Responsibility as well as budgetary provision for the maintenance of the Recorded Monument should be formally devolved to the Parks and Landscape Department;

ii) An assessment of the church and graveyard should be carried out to advise preparation of proposed programme of works and to provide the necessary information to the National Monuments section so that we can obtain their permission to carry out works to the Recorded Monument;

vi) The vegetation should be cut back thereby offering the site passive surveillance from the adjacent houses;

vii) Broken gravestones should be removed, catalogued and stored;

viii) Pilot-project could involve a community-employment or training scheme.
Response:
St. Cuthbert’s Church and Graveyard is one of the many heritage buildings and structures that are to be found within the South Dublin County Council Administrative area. The policy relating to the conservation and preservation of these structures is set out in a number of Council policy documents such as the Council’s Heritage Plan and the County Development Plan 2010 – 2016.

The County Council employs a Heritage Officer and Conservation Officer to provide guidance and assistance in this area. The conservation and preservation of such structures is subject to National Legislation and Regulation informed by European Directives. Council policies set out priorities and actions having regard to the legislative framework and the availability of the very significant financial resources required to deal sensitively with such structures. 

The application to the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government for consent for a licence to carry out works to a National Monument requires the engagement of a competent conservation consultant to prepare the programme of works and also to oversee the implementation of any such programme. 
It is an offence to carry out any work on, or in the vicinity of, a National Monument without the necessary Ministerial consents. The engagement of a consultant to progress this recommendation will be considered in the context of a county wide programme and the availability of resources. 

The sub-group recommends that the Council work on a programme to be developed over a number of years of utilising development levies for the improvement and addition of park facilities. The Council should also seek to organise or support outside organisations to organise more events in our parks such as family days, markets, concerts, including in particular self-financing events.
Response:

The Council reviews and updates the Rolling Capital Programme on an annual basis. The programme sets out the planned expenditure across the major service areas and identifies the source of funding under a range of headings including development levies, grants and disposals.

The programme is updated having regard to objectives contained in strategic Council policies such as the Corporate Plan, the County Development Plan and is also based on anticipated levels of income to support the programme. 
The sub-group recommends that SDCC examine ways of improving the promotion and publicity of our county’s parks and their attractions, through enhanced us of the website, media etc so as increase park-usage by residents of the county including visits to the larger regional parks outside their immediate neighbourhood.
Response:

The Council has been making use of web based technology to promote the amenities and facilities of our public parks. An example of this is the iWalks initiative whereby members of the public can download a self guiding walk to a number of public parks from the Council’s website. The Council has recently commenced using social networking media such as Twitter and Facebook to promote events and activities in public parks. The Council will continue to use IT systems and technology as well as internet based social media to promote our parks. This approach will be occasionally supplemented, if necessary, by the use of conventional media.
The sub-group recommends that SDCC continue the development of the county’s ‘Green Routes’ Network, in particular the development of strategic ‘green routes’ through and linking parks so as to encourage more visitors to our parks.
Response:

The Council will continue the development of Green Routes in the county in accordance with the adopted Green Route strategy and within the availability of financial resources. Funding opportunities from external bodies will also be maximized to achieve this objective.
The sub-group recommends that SDCC take a stricter approach to assessing planning applications for new developments fronting onto parks and open space. New development immediately adjoining parks should in particular include strong overlooking built edge to provide passive surveillance while rear garden walls and blank elevations should not be permitted. These principles should also strictly apply to all development by the Council itself including Part 8 proposals. 
Response:

Planning applications for new developments will be considered in accordance with the County Development Plan 2010 – 2016 and any relevant planning guidance notes issued by the Department of the Environment.
The sub-group recommends that in the case of planning applications received in areas identified by the council as anti-social behaviour hot-spots (using it’s GIS mapping system) that the Garda Crime Prevention Officer be notified and requested to make a report as part of the planning authority’s assessment of the application.
Response:

The Council circulates details of social housing schemes at planning stage to the Garda Crime Prevention Officer for consideration. The Council would have concerns around the broader issue of identifying particular areas for special review by the Gardaí and the effective stigmatizing of certain parts of the county. It is therefore considered that this recommendation requires further discussion with both the Planning Department and the Gardaí.
The sub-group recommends that SDCC Park & Landscape Services Department in conjunction with the Architects & Roads Department and Garda Crime Prevention Office initiate a research project on ‘park boundary treatments of the interface between parks and new buildings’. This project could involve Schools of Architecture and Landscape Design in Dublin City Region.
Response:
The recommendation will be raised for consideration with relevant third level institutions.
The sub-group recommends that the planning of new schools, community facilities and parks, particularly in the urban context, should be integrated, including where possible as part of an area-based masterplan. Such integration would allow schools to utilise parks as part of their open space requirements while also providing changing facilities for sports clubs using the park. Integrated projects could also include community halls and park depots.
Response:

This model will be considered in the context of future planning and provision of community facilities, sports pavilions and schools.
The sub-group also recommends that the Department of Education revises it guidelines in relation to school planning accordingly.
Response:

The content of the recommendation will be conveyed to the Department of Education.
The sub-group recommends that SDCC seek to progressively remove all containers from parks by maximising the number of playing fields located next or near to changing room facilities, be they purpose-built clubhouses and pavilions or ideally provided as part of schools or community facilities.
Response:

It has been the policy of the Council to remove containers wherever possible and replace them with clustered changing room facilities. Construction of a number of shared pavilions has taken place in recent years with funding support from the Sports Capital Programme. The Council will continue to take up any opportunity to provide permanent changing room accommodation in public parks.
The sub-group recommends implementation of the new Specific Local Objective in the new South Dublin County Development Plan 2010-2016 to: “actively seek the provision of a Community Centre in St. Cuthbert’s Park to serve the local needs of the community in Deansrath area”. To progress this objective the sub-group recommends that the existing St. Cuthbert’s Park Development Group, set up by Dolcain Project and including several SDCC representatives and community representatives, be recognised and supported as lead implementation group.
Response:

The Council reviews and updates the Rolling Capital Programme on an annual basis. The programme sets out the planned expenditure across the major service areas and identifies the source of funding under a range of headings including development levies, grants and disposals.

The programme is updated having regard to objectives contained in strategic Council policies such as the Corporate Plan, the County Development Plan and is also based on anticipated levels of income to support the programme. 
The sub-group recommends that on-site caretaker accommodation should be extended to other parks as this is a positive contribution to the maintenance of order and security in our parks. In essence, a caretaker accommodation provides an “eye and ear” to the park.
Response:

Caretaker agreements are in place where there are existing buildings in public parks. The construction of purpose built caretaker accommodation would have significant financial implications and would not be considered to be a priority in the current financial climate.
The sub-group recommends that subject to securing improved cost efficiencies, the late-night soccer league initiative should be extended to other anti-social behaviour hot-spots on a repeating rota and that this recommendation should be explored with the FAI & Sports Officer.
Response:

The recommendation will be raised for consideration with the FAI and the Sports Officer.

The sub-group recommends that the necessity for the provision of public lighting in parks and open spaces should be actively examined, particularly along strategic pedestrian routes linking residential areas, public transport stops, key community facilities and schools.
Response:

The provision of public lighting in parks and open spaces is considered on a case by case basis. Lighting requires careful consideration of a range of issues including public safety, habitat protection 

The sub-group recommends that SDCC Public Lighting Section, continue working with the Lighting sub-group of the Southwest Clondalkin Safety forum on matter relating to improving lighting through and around St. Cuthbert’s Park.
Response:

The Council will continue to work with the Southwest Clondalkin Safety Forum on matters relating to public safety in and around St. Cuthbert’s Park including the provision of additional lighting, where appropriate and subject to the availability of the necessary finance.
The sub-group recommends that lighting should be provided along the route across the park linking Deansrath Community College to Melrose Estate so as to improve safety for school children crossing the park on darker winter evenings.
Response:

The Council will continue to work with the Southwest Clondalkin Safety Forum on matters relating to public safety in and around St. Cuthbert’s Park including the provision of additional lighting, where appropriate and subject to the availability of the necessary finance.
The sub-group recommends that new lighting in parks should be eco-friendly, low-usage lighting and should be designed to minimise impact on local biodiversity.
Response:

The content of this recommendation will be considered in the design of any planned new lighting schemes in public parks.
Recommendations relating jointly to SDCC & Gardaí. (4)
The sub-group recommends, notwithstanding the existing liaison with Gardaí, that the arrangements for cooperation between Park Rangers and Gardaí be enhanced through establishment of Park Safety Teams. Park Safety Teams should be established on an area basis involving community Gardaí from the local station and park staff from the local depot. Park Safety Teams should meet regularly to plan for particular situations and to share information. Countywide meetings of all Park Safety Teams should also take place to review and share experiences across all areas and to advise county-level strategic planning. Reports from these countywide meetings should feed back to the Joint Policing Committee.
Response:

The existing arrangement where monthly meetings take place between Council staff and the Gardaí has worked well. It is proposed to continue with the current arrangements while discussions take place with the Gardaí in relation to this recommendation.
The sub-group recommends increased use of both Garda CCTV monitoring and remote CCTV monitoring with live voice warnings as used in Seán Walsh Park. Given the costs involved, additional CCTV monitoring should be focused on anti-social behaviour hot-spots and areas with high-value park amenities such as playgrounds. With reference to parks visited by the sub-group, this report recommends installation of additional CCTV as following:

o to ensure maximum CCTV coverage of St. Cuthbert’s Park;

o to monitor the playground and immediate surrounding area at Griffeen Valley Park;

o to monitor Waterstown Park below Riversdale estate.
Response:
The Council intends expanding where possible the use of remote control and supervision of the Public Realm using technologies such as internet based CCTV systems, similar to that used on the Grand Canal Green Route project. The provision of such systems will be subject to the availability of the necessary finance which can be a significant capital investment and the availability of centralized monitoring facilities provided either directly by the Council or in association with the Gardaí.

The sub-group recommends enhanced sharing of CCTV footage collected by both Gardaí and private monitoring firms to assist SDCC litter wardens to identify and pursue persons involved in illegal dumping in our parks.
Response:

The sharing of CCTV footage is currently provided for but is subject to the provisions of the Data Protection Act.
The sub-group recommends that Park Safety Teams (involving SDCC Parks and Landscape Services Department and Community Gardaí) should facilitate greater co-ordination and consultation with elected Councillors and local residents on matters pertaining to the policing and maintenance of our parks. With respect to areas already under the remit of Local Policing Fora, this report recommends that local parks staff including the responsible Senior Executive Parks Superintendent and District Parks Supervisor should be invited to attend public meetings organised by the Local Policing Forum. Furthermore it is recommended that an additional County Manager’s representative be appointed to the LPF steering committee representing the Parks and Landscape Services Department. With respect to areas outside the remit of Local Policing Fora, this report recommends that a new model of public meeting be established under the direct auspice of the Joint Policing Committee on the theme of policing and maintenance of local parks. Meetings could be held in specific geographic area of the county every 6 months on a rolling basis. Meetings would be open to all local residents and would be attended by Park Safety Team

including the responsible Senior Executive Parks Superintendent and District Parks Supervisor and district Garda Superintendent and by local elected Councillors. the SDCC housing department should also attend in areas with substantial levels of council housing. The sub-group recognises the model used by Palmerstown Community Council as an exemplar for how to proceed. In certain areas, or for certain individual parks, the public meeting model could be replaced or complimented by establishment a formal ‘Park Users Group’ consisting of voluntary representatives of residents associations, community facilities and schools adjacent to the Park, representatives of clubs and other organisations using the Park and the Park Safety Team.
Response:

Parks Department staff meet with the relevant Gardaí on a district basis to discuss and review anti-social behaviour and other issues relating to public parks in the area. The meetings are held on a regular basis and are valuable in terms of information sharing, communication and mutual support. The Council and Gardaí undertake to review the current meeting arrangements and the concept of formalising them into Park Safety Teams. The concept of establishing Park User Groups will also be considered as part of this process. 
There are three Local Police Fora in the county and the nomination of an additional Manager’s representative on the Steering Committees from the Parks & Landscape services Department will be considered.

The concept of running a rolling programme of public meetings, on a geographic basis, under the auspices of the JPC, based on the Palmerstown Community Council / Glenaulin Park model will be examined in the context of the JPC 2011 Work Plan and the staff resources available to both the Gardaí and South Dublin County Council to service such meetings.
Recommendations relating to Gardaí (1)
The sub-group recommends that Gardaí implement a programme of enhanced policing of our parks to provide a perceptible deterrent to anti-social behaviour, this enhanced policing should include targeted policing operations on weekend nights in particular during summer months with a zero-tolerance approach to consumption and possession of alcohol in public areas and enforcement of South Dublin County Council bye laws. An internal Garda memo on the operational aspects of enhanced park policing will be prepared by a Garda member of the sub-group and circulated accordingly.
Response:

The patrolling of public parks and open spaces is carried out on a routine basis by the Gardaí. Where particular trends of anti-social behaviour are identified, specific operations are put in place to deal with the issue.  The recommendation to enhance policing as outlined above will be considered as part of the implementation plan to be prepared by an Implementation Group, as set out below under Item 2, Recommendations relating to the Joint Policing Committee, having regard to the availability of resources. 

Recommendations relating to Ministers  & State bodies (10)
The sub-group calls on the Minister for Justice to ensure adequate funding is made available for new and replacement vehicles for local Gardaí.
Response:

It is considered that this is a matter for the Garda Authorities and the Minister for Justice.  
The sub-group recommends that the Minister for Justice introduce legislation to immediately prohibit all forms of distance sales of alcohol i.e. off-licence home-delivery service.
Response:

The content of this recommendation will be formally conveyed to the Minister for consideration.
The sub-group recommends that section 22(b) of the Intoxicating Liquor Act 2003 be commenced and that the Minister for Justice issue regulations to require off-licences to include their details on alcoholic products sold from that store. This provision still has not been implemented. The sub-group believes it should be implemented immediately applying to all cans and bottles of including those in multi-packs. This would assist the Gardaí programme of intelligence-led policing of the ‘off-trade’.
Response:

The content of this recommendation will be formally conveyed to the Minister for consideration.

The sub-group recommends that the Ministers for Justice & Environment introduce a pilot-project imposing a refundable levy on drinks containers to be applied at purchase point. This levy could be redeemable on return of the drinks containers and would result in cleaner and safer parks.
Response:

The content of this recommendation will be formally conveyed to the Minister for consideration.

The sub-group recommends that the Minister for Transport introduce legislation to update the Roads Traffic Act 1994 to strengthen the power of An Garda Síochána to seize and hold motorbikes and quads from persons using them in an unauthorised manner in public parks and open spaces maintained by local authorities.
Response:

The content of this recommendation will be formally conveyed to the Minister for consideration.

The sub-group calls on central government to review matters in relation to funding and the public service recruitment embargo, which may be acting as blockages to the establishment of work-placement and training schemes by local authorities.
Response:

Discussions are taking place at a national level in relation to work placement and training schemes in the overall context of the public sector embargo on recruitment. 
The sub-group recommends that the Heritage Council be invited to support and part-fund a pilot-project to assess and preserve St. Cuthbert’s Church and associated graveyard.
Response:

The Heritage Council operates an annual conservation grant programme to assist with works to heritage structures. The Council has made successful applications in the past for grant assistance with heritage structure projects, the most recent being the Loftus Arch (Ely Gate) in 2009. 

The intent of this recommendation will be considered as part of the programme referred to under Item 19, Recommendations relating to South Dublin County Council. 

The sub-group recommends that the proposed research project on ‘park boundary treatments of the interface between parks and new buildings’ could be progressed under the ‘Government Policy on Architecture 2009 – 2015’ and as such could be part- funded by the Department the Environment, Heritage and Local Government. The findings of such a study could also guide preparation of Ministerial Planning Guidelines on park design and planning.
Response:

The content of this recommendation will be formally conveyed to the Minister for consideration.

The sub-group recommends that the Department of Education & Skills revise it planning guidelines in relation to school-planning to allow for integration with parks.
Response:
The content of this recommendation will be formally conveyed to the Minister for consideration.

The sub-group recommends that the relevant recommendations in this report should be considered as national pilot-projects and that the responsible Minister and state bodies should be invited to support and fund.
Response:

This recommendation will be considered as part of the implementation plan to be prepared by an Implementation Group, as set out below. 
Recommendations relating to the Joint Policing Committee (2)
The sub-group notes that the Joint Policing Committee make a submission to Waterways Ireland on the review of their bye-laws with respect to addressing anti-social behaviour and scrambler bike usage along the Grand Canal and other waterways and ensuring consistency with SDCC bye-laws.
Response:

Representatives of Waterways Ireland have been in contact with the Council in relation to the wording of Bye-laws to deal with a range of behaviour and matters, including motorbikes on the Grand Canal. A draft wording from the Gardaí, specifically to deal with motorbikes and other vehicles has recently been received and the content is being conveyed to Waterways Ireland for their consideration.
The sub-group recommends that the Joint Policing Committee appoint an Implementation Group to include both a lead-staff member nominated by SDCC and a Garda representative to oversee implementation of the recommendations of this report and that an implementation report be brought before the JPC at least every 6 months for discussion and review. The Implementation Group should undertake a costing study to guide preparation of an implementation plan.
Response:
An Implementation Group will be established to prepare and oversee an implementation plan for the recommendations contained in the report.  
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